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Information for Clients 
	 	

I	hope	that	the	following	informa1on	provides	clarity	and	that	it	will	help	us	
to	iden1fy	and	discuss	poten1al	issues	before	they	arise.			Although	some	of	these	
ma;ers	deal	with	poten1ally	anxiety-provoking	subjects,	it	is	important	to	
consider	them	carefully;	if	any	ques1ons	or	concerns	arise,	please	bring	them	to	
my	a;en1on.	

Office	Hours	and	Availability:	

A	typical	intake	is	50	minutes.		Therapy	sessions	are	either	50	minutes	in	
length	for	a	regular	session	or	75	minutes	(a	session	and	a	half)	for	an	extended	
session.		EMDR	sessions	(Eye	Movement	Desensi1za1on	and	Reprocessing)	are	
oRen	scheduled	for	a	75	minute	session.		Intakes	and	EMDR	can	be	done	virtually.		
Medicine	assisted	psychotherapy	sessions,	on	the	other	hand,	are	generally	
scheduled	for	3	hours	in	the	office,	COVID	numbers	permiVng.	

Scheduled	or	unscheduled	telephone	calls	of	a	therapeu1c	nature	over	ten	
minutes,	report	or	le;er	prepara1on	and	wri1ng,	and	my	a;endance	at	mee1ngs	
will	be	prorated	and	billed	at	the	hourly	rate.		Incidental	phone	contact	is,	of	
course,	not	charged.	

Pre-Covid,	I	was	typically	on	vaca1on	for	around	4	weeks	in	the	la;er	part	
of	Summer	and	generally	twice	during	the	year	for	1-2	weeks	at	a	1me.		Hopefully,	
some	form	of	that	schedule	will	resume.			I	am	also	commi;ed	to	con1nuing	
educa1on	and	teaching	and	therefore	a;end	numerous	weekend	conferences	
over	the	course	of	a	year	which,	travel	permiVng,	I	will	resume	in-person	as	well.		
During	my	vaca1ons	and	1me	away	I	will	leave	the	name	and	telephone	number	
of	a	covering	therapist	to	contact	in	an	emergency	or	to	see	in	my	absence.				



Emergency	Procedures:	

Under	usual	circumstances	I	am	able	to	return	phone	calls	within	48	hours.			
In	the	event	that	you	experience	what	you	consider	to	be	an	emergency,	I	will	
make	every	effort	to	return	your	call	in	a	1mely	fashion.		However,	please	note	
that	I	rarely check my voicemail after 6 p.m.		Since	I	may	not	receive	your	
call	un1l	the	next	day,	we	may	need	to	make	specific	plans	for	the	possibility	of	an	
emergency.		In general, you should contact the nearest hospital 
emergency room if necessary.   

Billing	Procedures:	

It	is	customary	prac1ce	among	psychologists	to	ask	that	clients	honor	a	48 
hour notice of cancellation (2 days) to	avoid	being	billed	in	full	for	the	
missed	session.			Circumstances	do	arise	that	necessitate	a	cancella1on	every	now	
and	then	through	no	fault	of	anybody	involved;	this	policy	is	not	meant	to	be	
puni1ve.	Many	professionals	have	such	a	policy	because	when	you	schedule	an	
appointment,	that	1me	is	reserved	exclusively	for	you.		Other	people	who	want	
that	1me	may	not	have	it	and	are	turned	away;	all	the	expenses	of	holding	that	
1me	for	you	stand	whether	you	are	present	in	the	office	or	not;	mee1ngs	or	other	
personal	or	professional	commitments	are	arranged	around	your	scheduled	1me;	
and	it	is	usually	impossible	to	fill	the	session	at	the	last	minute.				

Excep1ons	to	the	policy	for	missed	sessions	vary	among	professionals	
depending	on	life	circumstances	and	what	allows	each	to	feel	comfortable.		In	my	
prac1ce,	excep1ons	are	a	death	in	the	family	or	situa1ons	in	which	coming	to	an	
appointment	would	put	either	of	us	at	risk,	e.g.,	driving	in	a	snowstorm	or	
sickness	which	include	symptoms	of	COVID.			If	you	prefer	not	to	come	to	the	
office	or	if	either	of	us	wishes,	we	will	meet	via	Zoom	for	Telehealth.		Please	raise	
any	concerns	if	a	situa1on	arises	that	feels	unfair	and	we	will	discuss	it.				

I	do	not	bill	insurance	companies	directly	nor	am	I	an	in-network	provider	
for	an	insurance	company.		If	your	policy	covers	services	with	an	out-of-network	
psychologist,	your	insurance	may	well	cover	a	por1on	of	the	bill.			I	recommend	
that	you	contact	the	mental	health	department	at	your	insurance	company	(a	



number	usually	printed	on	your	insurance	card)	and	ask	what	your	specific	
benefits	are	for	an	out-of-network	psychologist.				

Payment for sessions can be made through Venmo (elizabeth 
call@elizabeth-call) or by bank or personal check mailed to my office 
(263 Concord Avenue, Cambridge, MA, 02138). 		You	may	either	pay	me	in	
full	each	session	or	I	will	bill	you	at	the	end	of	each	month.		The	bill	or	receipt	that	
I	give	you	contains	all	the	informa1on	usually	required	by	insurance	companies	for	
reimbursement.		You	may	then	submit	the	claim	directly	to	your	insurance	
company.		

Considera1ons	for	adjunc1ve	EMDR:				

	 A	consulta1on	for	EMDR	generally	consists	of	one	or	more	ini1al	50	minute	
interviews	and	at	least	one	75	minute	EMDR	session.		During	the	ini1al	interview,	
we	talk	about	your	history,	reasons	for	seeking	EMDR	and	your	goals	for	
treatment	and	we	plan	the	first	EMDR	session.		It	is	important	to	know	that	EMDR	
is	different	from	other	therapies	in	that	both	the	therapist	and	the	client	usually	
talk	less.			Also,	EMDR	oRen	con1nues	to	work	aRer	the	session.		It	is	helpful	to	
no1ce	any	changes	in	thoughts,	images	or	feelings	and	to	remember	these	for	
subsequent	sessions.		If	you	are	having	difficulty	aRer	an	EMDR	session,	please	call	
me	or	your	primary	therapist.		Finally,	I	cannot	become	your	primary	therapist	for	
ongoing	individual	therapy	if	you	have	been	referred	to	me	for	adjunc1ve	EMDR	
by	your	primary	therapist.	

Considera1ons	for	adjunc1ve	Ketamine	Assisted	Psychotherapy	(KAP):	
		
	 Please	make	sure	you	have	read,	understand	and	signed	the	informed	
consent	for	KAP	work	if	we	decide	to	use	KAP	in	our	work	together.		That	
document	outlines	risks	and	benefits,	contraindica1ons	and	general	informa1on	
about	ketamine	assisted	psychotherapy.					

The	process	is	as	follows:	
	 1.		Intake	interview	(50	min.	via	zoom)		I	would	like	to	get	a	broad	overview	
of	your	life	and	begin	to	plan	the	KAP	session	by	answering	ques1ons	about	KAP,	



gathering	history	and	iden1fying	themes	that	may	emerge	in	the	process.		We	will	
also	look	at	what	you	would	like	to	change	or	be;er	understand	in	the	course	of	
treatment.		SeVng	an	inten1on	is	an	integral	part	of	medicine	work.			

	 2.		Medical	evalua1on	(75	min.	via	zoom	or	in-person)	with	one	of	our	
prescribers	who	will	assess	your	readiness	for	KAP	and	make	sure	there	are	no	
contraindica1ons	for	your	use	of	ketamine.		If	everything	looks	good,	the	
prescriber	will	call	the	prescrip1on	in	to	one	of	our	compounding	pharmacies:	
either	Maida	Pharmacy	in	East	Arlington,	or	AC	Apothecary	in	Newton.			The	
pharmacy	will	mail	the	prescrip1on	to	you	or	you	may	pick	it	up,	depending	on	
COVID	policies	at	the	1me	and	what	is	most	convenient	for	you.		
		
	 3.		Make	sure	all	paperwork	is	in	my	hands	and	all	ques1ons	are	answered	
before	the	session.			

	 4.		Schedule	a	3	hour	KAP	in-person	session	and	bring	the	prescrip1on	with	
you.		Make	sure	to	have	a	driver	available	to	take	you	home.		Do	not	schedule	
anything	aRer	the	session,	but	instead	plan	to	have	a	quiet	day	of	reflec1on	with	
wri1ng,	art,	nature,	and	comfor1ng	ac1vi1es	aRer	your	session.				

Confiden1ality:			

	 In	general,	the	confiden1ality	of	all	communica1ons	between	a	licensed	
psychologist	and	a	client	is	protected	by	law	and	I	can	release	informa1on	about	
our	work	to	others	only	with	your	wri;en	permission.	However,	there	are	some	
excep1ons	to	this	rule:	

1.		Professional	consulta1ons:			As	is	the	general	prac1ce	in	my	profession,	I	
consult	with	professional	colleagues	to	enhance	the	clinical	services	I	provide.	In	
these	consulta1ons	I	make	every	effort	to	ensure	confiden1ality	by	presen1ng	
material	in	such	a	way	that	will	not	reveal	your	iden1ty.	Consultants	are	also	
legally	bound	to	maintain	confiden1ality.	Such	confiden1ality	also	pertains	to	
therapists	who	provide	office	coverage	during	my	vaca1ons.	

2.	Insurance	reimbursement:	You	may	be	aware	that	insurance	companies	
have	the	right	to	require	a	clinical	diagnosis	and	occasionally	a	treatment	plan	or	



summary.	In	rare	cases	the	company	may	require	the	en1re	record.	This	
informa1on	thus	becomes	part	of	the	insurance	company	records.	

3.	Situa1ons	involving	poten1al	harm	to	self	or	others:	I	am	legally	and	
ethically	required	to	take	ac1on	to	protect	others	who	have	been	specifically	
iden1fied	from	threatened	harm.	However,	should	such	a	rare	situa1on	occur,	I	
would	make	every	effort	to	discuss	fully	such	ma;ers	with	you	first,	before	taking	
any	ac1on.	

Similarly,	if	you	threaten	harm	to	yourself	and	we	are	unable	to	make	a	
reasonable	contract	for	safety,	I	am	legally	and	ethically	required	to	take	ac1on	to	
protect	you	and	ensure	your	safety.		Again,	it	always	will	be	my	intent	to	work	with	
you	to	find	agreed-upon	solu1ons.	

If	I	have	reason	to	believe	that	a	child	under	the	age	of	18	is	suffering	
serious	physical	and/or	emo1onal	injury	as	a	result	of	abuse	or	neglect,	I	must	file	
a	report	with	the	appropriate	state	agency.	The	same	is	true	if	I	learn	that	an	
elderly	or	disabled	person	under	your	care	is	suffering	or	dies	as	a	result	of	abuse	
or	neglect.	

4.		Legal	proceedings:			Although	communica1on	between	a	psychologist	
and	a	client	is	treated	as	confiden1al,	there	are	1mes	when	a	judge	can	order	me	
to	tes1fy	or	reveal	informa1on.	Examples	include	child	custody	and	adop1on	
cases,	court	ordered	evalua1ons,	malprac1ce	and	disciplinary	proceedings,	and	
cases	in	which	the	client	has	raised	the	issue	of	her	or	his	mental	health	as	part	of	
a	legal	defense.	Unless	you	grant	wri;en	permission,	I	will	refuse	to	provide	any	
informa1on	unless	required	to	do	so	by	court	order.		

The	laws	of	confiden1ality	are	complex	and	are	not	exhaus1vely	treated	in	
this	overview.	Therefore,	if	your	individual	circumstances	dictate	a	need	to	
understand	these	laws	more	fully,	please	consult	with	an	a;orney.	

HIPAA	(No1ce	of	Privacy	Prac1ces)	and	your	Records:		

	 You	have	likely	received	some	version	of	a	HIPAA	document	at	any	doctors	
office	visit.	All	health	care	providers	are	required	by	federal	and	state	law	to	
maintain	the	privacy	of	your	health	informa1on.		We	are	also	required	to	give	you	
no1ce	about	our	privacy	prac1ces,	legal	du1es	and	your	rights	concerning	your	



health	informa1on.			Please	see	the	accompanying	HIPAA	document	for	a	fuller	
explana1on	about	how	your	health	informa1on	can	and	cannot	be	used.			

	 You	have	a	right	to	know	what	has	been	wri;en	about	you	and	a	right	to	a	
copy	of	any	material	in	a	formal	record	or	report.	I	will	share	with	you	my	
thoughts	regarding	any	aspect	of	our	work	together.	In	a	case	where	the	
termina1on	of	our	work	together	has	already	occurred,	I	might	ask	that	you	come	
in	to	discuss	the	content	of	wri;en	material	requested.	If	I	believe	that	the	wri;en	
material	will	have	a	serious	nega1ve	impact	if	revealed,	I	might	ask	your	
permission	to	forward	the	material	to	an	appropriate	person	whom	you	
designate.		

Informa1on	and	informed	consent	for	Telemental	health:	

	 Telemental	health,	is	live	two-way	audio	and	video	electronic	
communica1ons	to	enable	therapists	and	clients	to	meet	outside	of	the	office	
seVng,	as	we	have	all	learned	in	past	months.					

	 Although	Telemental	health	is	performed	over	a	secure	communica1on	
system	that	is	almost	impossible	for	anyone	else	to	access	(mine	is	a	HIPPA	
compliant	ZOOM	business	account),	any	internet	based	communica1on	is	not	
100%	guaranteed	to	be	secure.	So	legally	I	need	you	to	know	and	agree	that	
Elizabeth	Call	will	not	be	held	responsible	if	any	outside	party	gains	access	to	your	
personal	informa1on	by	bypassing	the	security	measures	of	the	communica1on	
system.		

	 Also,	it’s	important	to	know	that	there	are	poten1al	risks	to	this	technology,	
including	interrup1ons	and	technical	difficul1es.	vThus,	either	of	us	may	
discon1nue	the	Telehealth	sessions	at	any	1me	if	it	is	felt	that	the	video	
technology	is	not	adequate	for	the	situa1on.		

	 That	said,	the	laws	that	protect	privacy	and	the	confiden1ality	of	client	
informa1on	also	apply	to	Telemental	health,	and	no	informa1on	obtained	in	the	
use	of	Telemental	health	that	iden1fies	you	will	be	disclosed	to	other	en11es	
without	your	consent.		

	 I	will	send	you	a	link	the	day	of	the	virtual	session	we	have	scheduled.		
When	you	log	on,	you	will	have	to	be	admi;ed	to	the	session	from	a	“wai1ng	



room”,	then	unmute	and	ac1vate	the	video	in	the	bo;om	leR	hand	corner	of	the	
screen.			I	will	then	“security	lock”	the	session	through	a	seVng	on	my	screen.			
This	protects	us	from	unauthorized	intrusions.	

	 Telemental	health	services	are	completely	voluntary	and	you	may	withdraw	
consent	at	any	1me.			None	of	the	telemental	health	sessions	will	be	recorded	or	
photographed	on	my	end	and	this	document	indicates	that	you	agree	as	well	not	
to	make	or	allow	audio	or	video	recordings	of	any	por1on	of	the	sessions.		

If there is an emergency during a telemental health session, I may call 
emergency services and/or your emergency contact.    

 If	the	video	conferencing	connec1on	drops	while	we	are	in	a	session,	we	
will	find	a	secondary	way	to	contact	each	other	such	as	using	our	cell	phones. 

	 It	is	important	to	note	that	No1ce	of	Privacy	Prac1ces	(HIPAA)	and	all	office	
policies	and	procedures	apply	to	Telemental	health	services.		 	

In-person	Office	Considera1ons	and	COVID-19	guidelines:	

	 If	we	have	agreed	to	meet	in-person	for	future	sessions,	it	is	always	a	
temporary	agreement	and	subject	to	change	if	either	of	us	would	feel	more	
comfortable	not	being	in	the	office.	If	there	is	a	resurgence	of	the	pandemic	or	if	
other	health	concerns	arise,	for	example,	either	one	of	us	may	decide	that	we	
meet	via	Telehealth	if	possible	or	delay	our	in-office	appointment.		

	 If	you	decide	at	any	1me	that	you	would	feel	safer	staying	with,	or	returning	
to	Telehealth	services,	I	will	respect	that	decision.	Reimbursement	for	telehealth	
services,	however,	is	also	determined	by	the	insurance	companies	and	applicable	
laws,	so	that	is	an	issue	we	may	need	to	discuss.		



	 By	coming	to	the	office,	you	are	assuming	the	risk	of	exposure	to	the	
coronavirus.		This	risk	may	increase	if	you	travel	by	public	transporta1on,	cab,	or	
ride-sharing	service.		

In	order	to	minimize	exposure:		

• We	will	only	keep	an	in-person	appointment	if	we	are	both	symptom	free.		

• 		Please	take	your	temperature	before	coming	to	your	appointment.	If	it	is	
elevated	(100	Fahrenheit	or	more),	or	if	you	have	other	symptoms	of	the	
coronavirus,	please	no1fy	me	and	cancel	the	appointment	or	proceed	using	
Telehealth.	If	you	wish	to	cancel	for	this	reason,	I	won’t	charge	you	the	
normal	cancella1on	fee.		

• Please	wait	in	your	car	or	outside	un1l	I	text	you	for	our	appointment.		You	
may	then	come	in,	wash	your	hands	or	use	hand	sani1zer,	and	come	to	my	
office.			The	office	will	be	ven1lated	and	there	will	be	a	HEPA	filter	running	
at	all	1mes.			

• 	Please	adhere	to	the	safe	distancing	precau1ons	we	have	set	up	in	the	
building.		We	will	keep	a	distance	of	6	feet	and	there	will	be	no	physical	
contact.	

• Everyone	will	wear	masks	in	all	common	areas	of	the	office	at	all	1mes.	 	

• 	We	will	take	steps	between	appointments	to	minimize	our	exposure.		

• If	you	have	a	job	that	exposes	you	to	those	who	are	infected,	you	will	let	me		
know.		

• 	If	your	commute	or	other	responsibili1es	or	ac1vi1es	put	you	in	close	
contact	with	others,	you	will	let	me	know.		

• 	If	a	resident	of	your	home	tests	posi1ve	for	the	infec1on,	you	will	let	me	
know	right	away	and	we	will	then	begin	or	resume	treatment	via	
Telehealth.		

• If	you	come	to	an	appointment	and	I	see	that	you	have	symptoms,	we	will	
end	the	session	right	away	and	can	follow	up	with	Telehealth.		



	 If	you	have	tested	posi1ve	for	the	coronavirus,	I	may	be	required	to	no1fy	
local	health	authori1es	that	you	have	been	in	the	office.		If	I	have	to	report	this,	I	
will	only	provide	the	minimum	informa1on	necessary	for	their	data	collec1on	and	
will	not	go	into	any	details	of	the	reason	for	our	visits.		By	signing	this	form,	you	
are	agreeing	that	I	may	do	so	without	an	addi1onal	signed	release.		If	I,	or	anyone	
in	the	building,	tests	posi1ve	for	the	coronavirus,	I	will	no1fy	you	so	that	you	can	
take	appropriate	precau1ons.			

Your	Responsibili1es:		
		
	 If	we	agree	to	work	together,	I	expect	that	you	will	a;end	sessions	on	a	
regular	basis.		Another	essen1al	piece	of	our	working	rela1onship	is	that	we	have	
an	open	and	honest	communica1on	about	all	aspects	of	our	work	together.		I	
understand	that	it	oRen	takes	1me	for	trust	to	develop	in	order	to	discuss	certain	
concerns	freely.		I	expect	and	welcome	your	feedback	about	what	is	useful	and	
helpful	and	what	you	think	might	be	changed	for	the	be;er.	You	have	the	right	to	
ques1on	any	aspect	of	your	experience	with	me	and	to	obtain	a	consulta1on	or	
second	opinion	at	any	1me.	The	success	of	this	process	depends	on	collabora1on.		

	 Finally,	I	hope	that	you	will	end	your	psychotherapy	at	a	1me	that	we	have	
agreed	in	advance	with	at	least	one	termina1on	session.	Goodbyes	are	an	
important	part	of	this	process.	

Thank	you	for	taking	the	1me	to	read	this	important	informa1on	and	for	
thoughqully	considering	the	issues	raised.			Please	sign	and	return	the	signature	
page	to	me	indica1ng	that	you	have	read	and	understand	this	material.	

Elizabeth	Call,	PsyD	
Revised	October	2020
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